
March 2, 2015 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, March 2, 2015, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter,   
Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Absent was Mr. Glenn Eberly.  Also present was 
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
  
Scott Hershey, 1711 Lincoln Highway East, Lancaster, PA, representing Lafayette Fire Co. 
Kara Kalupson, representing West Lampeter Township 
Mark Johnson, RGS, representing High Real Estate 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Diane Tyson, 34 Highland Drive, Lancaster, PA 
Tom & Dixie Colvin, 162 Buckwalter Road, Lancaster, PA 
Adam Gardner, 2249 Lincoln Highway East, representing Dutch Wonderland 
Rick Stammel, 2249 Lincoln Highway East, representing Dutch Wonderland 
Lisa Pidcock, 161 Buckwalter Road, Lancaster, PA 
David Stewart, 2 Leesburg Drive 
Erin Letavic, representing HRG 
 
Minutes of the February 9, 2015 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
February 9, 2015 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $392,687.43 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $42,495.00 to Collins Business System for the 
Polygraph room recording system that from the Police Forfeiture Fund, a payment in the amount 
of $72,000 to Morgan Stanley for the MMO deposits to pension plans - $65,000 to police and 
$7,000 to non-uniform, a payment in the amount of $21,007.46 to URS Corp for the Route 30 
Streetscape planning project, a payment in the amount of $11,711.80 to Messick’s for a snow 
blower budgeted from Highway Aid Fund, and a payment in the amount of $14,160.18 to 
Oceanport LLC for road salt. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $392,687.43.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 



Lafayette Fire Company – 2014 Annual Report: Chief Scott Hershey 
 
Chief Hershey reviewed Lafayette Fire Company’s 2014 Annual Report. He stated that the fire 
company responded to 540 calls of which 368 calls where in East Lampeter Township. The fire 
company had 3,341.5 hours of training.  The fire company received a Community Grant in 
December 2013 which was used to provide all personnel with an emergency vehicle driver 
program.  The fire company was able to obtain a grant of $41,000 to place a new Hurst 
Hydraulic Rescue Tool system into service that cost $43,000, so the fire company had to pay 
$2000 out of pocket.  The fire company fleet activity has decreased except for the ladder truck.  
The total fire loss for 2014 is $345,000 due to a major fire at High Steel.  The fire company 
saved around $247,000,000 worth of property.  The average member response time per call 
remained the same. The fire company’s annual fund drive continues to decrease. Chief Hershey 
shared a log that showed the amount of time involved to volunteer at the fire company. He 
thanked the Board for all they do for the fire companies. 
 
The Board thanked Chief Hershey and Lafayette Fire Company for all they do for the Township. 
 
 
Presentation re: MS4 Program 
 
Ms. Erin Letavic, project manager for HRG Inc. Harrisburg office, gave a presentation on MS4 
compliance concepts.  She reviewed the NPDES MS4 Permit, stormwater problems, and 
regulatory inspections.  She stated that the NPDES permits is a water quality permit in respect to 
stormwater runoff because stormwater runoff carries pollutants.  She stated that the MS4 is the 
system that collects, conveys, or manages stormwater.  She mentioned two problems with 
stormwater: Economic Progress (land development) and an Aging Infrastructure.  She stated that 
land development produces two problems including an increase in quantity and a decrease in 
quality of the water.  She stated that an aging infrastructure presents two problems including 
funding challenges and design standards.  She mentioned that there is a challenge in educating 
the public that the stormwater system goes directly to the creek and that it carries pollutants into 
the water.  She stated for MS4 compliance there are DEP inspections and EPA audit.  The DEP 
inspections are one per five year permit term, they want to see incremental progress, and are 
“here to help”.  The EPA Audit has an unknown schedule, permit compliance observations and 
potentially punitive measures put in place.  She stated that MS4 permit compliance is based on 
documentation such as written procedures for pollution prevention and treatment activities, 
written procedures for public education and participation and evidence that procedures are being 
followed.  She reviewed the six minimum control measures for MCM’s. The first and second 
control measures are public education and outreach and public involvement and participation 
which includes public outreach meetings, partnerships with local watershed groups, stream 
cleanups, tree plantings, and educational opportunities at local schools. The third control 
measure is illicit discharge detection and elimination.  She discussed some common illicit 
discharges such as grass clippings and leaves, concrete washouts from construction sites, people 
illegally dumping into inlets, and animal waste.  The fourth and fifth control measures are 
construction site stormwater runoff control and post-construction stormwater management.  The 
sixth control measure is pollution prevention and good housekeeping for municipal operations. 



She then reviewed the regulatory inspection preparation which includes organizing a document 
system, keeping staff familiarized with the program, and conduct critical self-audits. 
 
The Board thanked Ms. Letavic for her presentation. Mr. Hutchison introduced Ms. Kara 
Kalupson to the Board as the new Township Stormwater Management Coordinator. 
 
Old Business: 
 
None 
 
 
New Business 
 

a. Resolution re: Sewer Planning Module – Silverstone Inn, 62 Bowman Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the applicant went through a conditional use hearing that the Board 
approved.  The applicant than asked the Board for a waiver of land development which the 
Board approved with certain conditions.  The applicant needs to get their on-lot system approved 
through the module process with DEP and as part of that process the Board needs to adopt a 
resolution stating that it is consistent with the Township Act 557 plan. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the resolution for the Silverstone Inn Sewer Planning 
Module.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution 2015-06 
 

b. Sketch Plan re: PA College of Health Sciences – 850 Greenfield Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Tom Smithgall was 
present. 
 
Mr. Smithgall, representing the PA College of Health Sciences, introduced Mr. Dave Miller of 
Rettew Associates.  They reviewed the plans for the property located at 850 Greenfield Road.  
Mr. Miller stated that they are planning to retro fit the existing building to house the PA College 
of Health Sciences with classroom space and lecture rooms.  The current parking lot has 495 
spaces. He stated that the only building addition will be an entry area in the rear of 
approximately 2000 square feet that will be the main entrance for students.  They will be adding 
a parking lot to the north and convert the loading area to parking spaces.  He discussed 
Stormwater Management plans which include an above ground basin.  They are looking to open 
the school in 2016.  They will be presenting a land development plan at a future meeting.   
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there may be a possible bus stop at the location.  Mr. Smithgall said 
he is in conversations with Red Rose Transit and PA College of Health Sciences for a possible 
bus stop location in the area.  The Board and Mr. Smithgall discussed the timeline for the project.  
Mr. Smithgall explained that the administrative side would be open in January of 2016 and then 



the warehouse side, once converted, would be open in August of 2016.  Mr. Meyer asked if they 
would be adding more windows to the building.  Mr. Smithgall stated that skylights in the roof of 
the building and around the exterior of the building there will be windows.  Mr. Buckwalter 
asked how the employment changes from Bosch to the College.  Mr. Smithgall stated there will 
be about 300 staff for the college.   
 
The Board took no action on this agenda item. 
 

c. Sketch Plan re: Dutch Wonderland Parking – Lincoln Highway East 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Rick Stammel was 
present. 
 
Mr. Rick Stammel, general manager of Dutch Wonderland, introduced Adam Gardner, manager 
of safety and security at Dutch Wonderland.  Mr. Stammel stated that since 2001 the attendance 
at the park has doubled and they have worked on a plan to maximize the number of spaces and 
improve the safety for their guests.  Mr. Gardner reviewed the current entrance and parking 
spaces at the park.  He reviewed the proposed plan for the new parking lot and the traffic patterns 
into and out of the park.   
 
Mr. Meyer asked where the employees park and if the entrance way will stay open.   
Mr. Stammel stated they have a staff parking lot on the far left side of the parking lot and that the 
entry way will be for emergency use only and will be blocked off to traffic.  Mr. Blowers asked 
about the Streetscape Project and the possibility of adding green space to the area.  Mr. Stammel 
stated that when the plan is implemented there should be opportunity to add green space between 
the sidewalk and street.  Mr. Hutchison commented that the Township is hoping that it could 
happen as part of this project now instead of in the future. Mr. Stammel stated they would have 
to take a look at that option.  Mr, Stammel, Mr. Stanley and Mr. Hutchison discussed about the 
proposed greenbelt area and the Route 30 Streetscape Plan.  Mr. Stammel and Mr. Garnder then 
discussed the timeline for the project. 
 
The Board took no action on this agenda item. 
 

d. Sketch Plan re: Bentley Ridge North – Buckwalter Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Tom Smithgall was 
present. 
 
Mr. Smithgall stated that they are proposing a 42 unit addition to Bentley Ridge on a 4.9 acre 
property along Buckwalter Road and Old Philadelphia Pike and adjacent to the existing Bentley 
Ridge.  The plan is to build multi-unit apartments, townhouses and 10 garages to match the 
existing Bentley Ridge complex.  Mr. Mark Johnson discussed the property design and traffic 
movement.  He discussed some of the deferrals including deferrals for road improvement and 
curbing but stated that they will provide surety for those improvements.  He discussed some of 
the modifications they will be requesting including sidewalk material and the clear sight triangle.  



He discussed some of the waivers they will be requesting including waiver of land development 
and plan scale.   
 
The Board discussed sidewalks along the property and connecting them to the parking area.  The 
Board also discussed the sidewalk along Route 340.  The Board also discussed an issue with bus 
stops and the location of two power poles.  Mr. Meyer asked to hear from any neighbors in 
regards to the project. 
 
Ms. Dixie Colvin and her husband Thomas who live at 162 Buckwalter Road expressed concerns 
about the bus stops and visibility.  She also expressed concerns about traffic concerns and 
speeding along Buckwalter Road.  Ms. Lisa Pidcock who lives at 161 Buckwalter Road also 
expressed concern about the speeding and the speed limit along the road.  There was discussion 
between the Board, residents and Mr. Johnson about the possible placement of signage along the 
road to warn drivers of bus stops and children at play.  They also discussed the widening of the 
roadway and its impact to the area.  Mr. Buckwalter asked Mr. Smithgall if he knew how many 
school children a development like this would generate.  Mr. Smithgall stated that they studied 
Bentley Ridge and Greenfield Estates and found the number of school age children to be about 
10-15 percent of the total number of units.  Mr. Demme asked if there were any plans or 
deferrals of sidewalks toward Old Philadelphia Pike.  Mr. Hutchison stated he did not believe so.  
Mr. Smithgall stated that they have internal walkways along the property.  Mr. Meyer asked 
Mr. Smithgall the monthly rate for the apartments.  Mr. Smithgall stated they have not been set 
yet but are based on square footage and the square footage will be from 800 to 1200 square feet 
for each apartment.   
 
The Board took no action on this agenda item. 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. Lancaster Farmland Trust – Application for NFWF Grant Funding 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Lancaster Farmland Trust has approached the Township 
seeking an application for a National Fish and Wildlife Foundation grant for the purpose of 
completing a project in East Lampeter Township. 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the project would involve looking at the farms in the Township in 
order to identify the best management practices that the farmers already have in place on their 
farms and work toward a greater compliance to the MS4 requirements.  He stated the Lancaster 
Farmland Trust wanted to apply for a NFWF grant the maximum of which is $50,000.  
Mr. Hutchison told them the Township would be interested.  Lancaster Farmland Trust pursued it 
and received information from land studies for the cost to do the work and the cost was 
determined to be about $55,000.  Lancaster Farmland Trust came back to ask if the Township 
would cover the difference.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he communicated to Lancaster Farmland 
Trust that the Township would have the $5,000 to cover the difference.  He stated that he feels 
the project is beneficial to the Township.  The Lancaster Farmland Trust submitted the 
application in February and the Township is awaiting funding.  He stated that the Board may 



wish to take action to ratify support for this project and the related funding application it would 
be appreciated. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if this is will help the Township present to the DEP and EPA what the 
Township is doing.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it will help when the time comes and the 
Township will benefit.  Mr. Meyer asked if staff would have to devote time to this project. 
Mr. Hutchison stated that besides maybe a few meetings, the Lancaster Farmland Trust would do 
most of the work. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to ratify the expenditure for the application for the Lancaster 
Farmland Trust Application for NFWF Grant Funding.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 
Public Comment: 
 
None 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Meyer to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, March 16, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 


































